



# Swaziland Government Gazette

VOL. XXXIX]

MBABANE, Friday, MARCH 9th., 2001

[No. 666

# **CONTENTS**

No.	Page
	ADVERTISEMENTS 158
	CONTENTS OF SUPPLEMENT
	PART B - ACTS
2.	The Tourism Authority Act, 2001
	· ·
	PART C - LEGAL NOTICES
2.	Corrigendum: The Appointment of the Swaziland National Population Council (Amendment) Notice, 2001
36.	The Stock Diseases (Foot and Mouth Disease No. 1) Regulations, 2001
37.	Declaration of Lavumisa Township (Extension No. 2) Regulations, 2001
39.	Revocation of Appointment of Co-opted Member of the Labour Advisory Board Notice, 2001
40.	Appointment of Co-opted Members of the Labour Advisory Board Notice, 2001 S14

PUBLISHED BY AUTHORITY

158

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that I, Samson Simon Matse of Hhohho Region intend to apply to the Honourable Minister of Justice of the Kingdom of Swaziland for authorisation to assume the surname Mangerino after the fourth publication of this notice in each of the four consecutive weeks in the Times of Swaziland Newspaper, being the only newspaper circulating in the Region where I reside and designated for this purpose by the Regional Secretary for the Hhohho Region and in the Government Gazette.

The reason I want to assume the surname is because Mangerino is my natural surname.

Any person or persons likely to object to my assuming the surname Mangerino should lodge their objections in writing with me at the address given below and with the Regional Secretary for Hhohho Region.

P. O. Box 1347 Mbabane Swaziland

C225 4x09-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that I, Vusie Joseph Mweli of Manzini Region intend to apply to the Honourable Minister of Justice of the Kingdom of Swaziland for authorisation to assume the surname Khoza after the fourth publication of this notice in each of the four consecutive weeks in the Times of Swaziland Newspaper, being the only newspaper circulating in the Region where I reside and designated for this purpose by the Regional Secretary for the Manzini Region and in the Government Gazette.

The reason I want to assume the surname is because Khoza is my natural surname.

Any person or persons likely to object to my assuming the surname Khoza should lodge their objections in writing with me at the address given below and with the Regional Secretary for Manzini Region.

P. O. Box 509 Manzini

C288 4x16-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: SAMSON M. KUNENE ESTATE NO. ES291/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

THANDI P. KUNENE P. O. Box 362 Hlatikhulu

C416 9-03-2001

159

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that we intend applying for a certified copy of: Deed of Transfer No. 193/1995 dated the 28th April 1995 in favour of MPUNGOSE & SONS (PROPRIETARY) LIMITED in respect of:

CERTAIN

Portion 103 of the Farm Notcliffe No. 674 situate in the District of Lubombo.

Swaziland;

MEASURING

: 4,1766 (Four Comma One Seven Six Six) hectares;

Any person having objections to the issue of such copy is hereby requested to lodge it in writing, with the Registrar of Deeds within three (3) weeks of the last publication of this notice.

DATED AT MBABANE THIS 26TH DAY OF FEBRUARY 2001.

ROBINSON BERTRAM Attorneys for Applicant P. O. Box 24 Mbabane

C361 2x9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that I, Sehla Albert Maseko of Shiselweni Region intend to apply to the Honourable Minister of Justice of the Kingdom of Swaziland for authorisation to assume the surname Vilakati after the fourth publication of this notice in each of the four consecutive weeks in the Times of Swaziland Newspaper, being the only newspaper circulating in the Region where I reside and designated for this purpose by the Regional Secretary for the Shiselweni Region and in the Government Gazette.

The reason I want to assume the surname is because Vilakati is my natural surname.

Any person or persons likely to object to my assuming the surname Vilakati should lodge their objections in writing with me at the address given below and with the Regional Secretary for Shiselweni Region.

P. O. Box 465 Nhlangano

C345 4x23-03-2001

### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: EDWARD MUSA SHABANGU ESTATE NO. EM63/2000

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

Q. M. MABUZA (ATTORNEYS) Executrix Dative for the Estate Amalgam House Ngwane Street P. O. Box 202 Manzini

C410 9-03-2001

160

# NOTICE PUBLISHED IN TERMS OF REGULATION 40 (6) IN RESPECT OF A LOST DEED

Notice is hereby given that I intend applying for a certified copy of Deed of Transfer No. 570/1988 dated the 25th November 1988 passed by EB Investments Limited in favour of Anderson Housing (Proprietary) Limited (Certificate of Incorporation No. 138/1982) in respect of :-

Lot No. 1011 situate in Mbabane Extension No. 8 (Sidwashini Industrial

Township) District of Hhohho, Swaziland;

MEASURING

1632 (One Thousand Six Hundred and Thirty Two) square metres;

Any person having objection to the issue of such copy is hereby required to lodge it in writing with the Registrar of Deeds within three (3) weeks from the date of the last publication of this notice.

DATED AT MBABANE THIS 23RD DAY OF FEBRUARY 2001.

ROBINSON BERTRAM ATTORNEYS P. O. Box 24 Mbabane H100

C258 2x9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that we intend applying for a certified copy of Deed of Transfer No. 391/1994 dated the 22nd August, 1994 in favour of WANJOHI MUTONYI & ASSOCIATES LIMITED in respect of : -

CERTAIN

Portion 758 (a portion of Portion 587) of Farm No. 2 situate in the Mbabane

urban area, District of Hhohho, Swaziland;

MEASURING

: 2100 (Two One Zero Zero) square metres

Any person having objection to the issue of such copy is hereby requested to lodge it in writing with the Registrar of Deeds within Three (3) weeks of the last publication of this Notice.

ROBINSON BERTRAM Attorneys for Applicant Sokhamlilo Building P. O. Box 24 Mbabane

C360 2x9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: DAN MAPHUMZANE MASUKU ESTATE NO. ES244/2000

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

> MRS LILIAN MASUKU P/Bag Tshaneni

C414 9-03-2001

161

#### NOTICE

# IN THE HIGH COURT OF SWAZILAND

HELD AT MBABANE

CASE NO. 2386/2000

In the matter between:

SWAZILAND BUILDING SOCIETY

Plaintiff

and

AGNES DUBE N.O (in her capacity as the executor

in the estate of the late Nana Chrisantha Dube)

.

.

Defendant

#### NOTICE OF SALE

NOTICE is hereby given that pursuant to a Writ of Execution issued in the above matter, the undermentioned property will be sold by Public Auction by the Deputy Sheriff for the District of Hhohho, outside the New High Court Building, Hospital Hill, Mbabane at 11.30 a.m. on FRIDAY the 30TH day of MARCH 2001.

CERTAIN

Lot No. 1348 situate in the Mbabane Extension No. 11 (Thembelihle

Township), Mbabane urban area, District of Hhohho Swaziland;

MEASURING

1000 (One Zero Zero) Square Metres;

RESERVE PRICE

E40,000-00

IMPROVEMENTS

No improvements effected upon the property.

Conditions of Sale are available for inspection at the office of the Sheriff in the High Court building in Mbabane and at the offices of the Regional Administrator, Hhohho.

The Society may at its sole discretion lend 90% (Ninety per centum) to suitable borrowers and interested parties are advised to seek advice from the Society in this regard prior to the date of the sale.

Further particulars may be obtained from the undersigned.

DATED AT MBABANE ON THIS THE 2ND DAY OF MARCH, 2001.

T. S. MAZIYA
Sheriff of Swaziland
c/o The Registrar of the High Court
Mbabane

C411 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: BRYANT S. T. SIMELANE ESTATE NO. EP61/2000

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

MRS PHENDULIWE MTHETHWA P. O. Box 40 Motshane

C415 9-03-2001

162

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that I, Hezekiah Lomatiyela Dlamini of Shiselweni Region intend to apply to the Honourable Minister of Justice of the Kingdom of Swaziland for authorisation to assume the surname Ndlela after the fourth publication of this notice in each of the four consecutive weeks in the Times of Swaziland Newspaper, being the newspaper circulating in the Region where I reside and designated for this purpose by the Regional Secretary for the Shiselweni Region and in the Government Gazette.

The reason I want to assume the surname is because Ndlela is my natural surname.

Any person or persons likely to object to my assuming the surname Ndlela should lodge their objections in writing with me at the address given below and with the Regional Secretary for Shiselweni Region.

P. O. Box 65 Hluti Swaziland

C413 4x30-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that we intend applying for a Certified Copy of Transfer No. 222/67 dated 8th December 1967; Deed of Transfer No. 548/87 dated 12th October 1987 both in favour of GRAHAM NORMAN WIGMAN DUKE, and KEITH WILLIAM DUKE and ATHOLL DUNCAN MACKENZIE SELKIRK in respect of:

THE REMAINING EXTENT

of Lot No. 1 situate in the Township of SITEKI, District of LUBOMBO, Swaziland;

MEASURING :

as such 2,3509 (Two Comma Three Five Zero Nine) hectares.

Any person having objection to the issue of such copy is hereby requested to lodge it in writing with the Registrar of Deeds within Three (3) weeks of the last publication of this Notice.

DATED AT MBABANE THIS 27TH DAY OF FEBRUARY 2001.

ROBINSON BERTRAM (Attorney for Applicant) P. O. Box 24 Mbabane H100

C412 2x16-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: NELSON JABULANI MHLONGO ESTATE NO. ES194/98

Debtors and Creditors of the above estate are hereby required to lodge their claims with and pay their debts to the undersigned within thirty (30)days from date of publication herein.

SIGWANE, MANZINI AND PARTNERS Embassy House Morris Street Mbabane

C408 9-03-2001

163

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR EZROME MLOTSHWA OF P. O. BOX 1659, MBABANE in his capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### BHEKISISANI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU
Registrar for the Protection of Names,
Uniforms and Badges

C363 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR SAMUEL JOHNSON OF P. O. BOX 193, KWALUSENI in his capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### EKUDZENI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C364 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MS DAISY DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 733, NHLANGANO in her capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

# ZAKHELE NGWANE FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C365 9-03-2001

164

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR AMBROSE S. MOTSA OF P.O. BOX 103, KWALUSENI in his capacity as Vice Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### INTFOKOTO ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C366 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MS NOMSA SIMELANE OF P.O. BOX 139, TSHANENI in her capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### NJAKENI WOMEN ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C367 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR SIKHATSI DLAMINI OF P.O. BOX 1287, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SWAZILAND BILLIARDS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C368 9-03-2001

165

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR W. A. RUDD OF P. O. BOX 1, EVENI in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### THE CHARLES DUNELL RUDD DESCENDANTS INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C369 9-03-2001

### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS THABSILE MNGOMETULU OF P. O. BOX 57, HLUTI in her capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### **BUHLE BUYEZA MPAKENI ASSOCIATION**

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C370 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR EDWARD M. HLATSHWAYO OF P. O. BOX 40, MAHAMBA in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SIMILE MAHAMBA ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C371 9-03-2001

166

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR MAZITHULELE ZWANE OF P. O. BOX 19, MHLAMBANYATSI in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SIMUNYE MPULUZI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C372 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR MAXWELL D. NKABINDE OF P. O. BOX 1087, MANZINI in his capacity as President of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SIBUKO YOUTH ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C373 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR DON NZALO OF P.O. BOX 79, SITEKI in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### ASIBAMBANE MANKONKONKWANE FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C374 9-03-2001

167

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS KHANGEZILE TFUSI OF P.O. BOX 245, SITEKI in her capacity as Chairlady of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### MZILIKAZI WOMENS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C375 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS NESTER MASONDO OF P.O. BOX 11, SITEKI in her capacity as Chairlady of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SEBENTA MAPHATSINDVUKU ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C376 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS LUCY NDZINISA OF P.O. BOX 18, MANZINI in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### HLUMANI NIPHUMELELE NJENGELUKHOZI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C377 9-03-2001

168

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR SIPHO NCONGWANE OF P.O. BOX 4483, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### TINDZABA LETIMNANDZI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C378 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR BHEMBE BENSON OF P.O. BOX 550, BHUNYA in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### MANGCONGCO POULTRY AND FARM PRODUCE ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C379 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR VINCENT SHABANGU OF P.O. BOX 303, BHUNYA in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SENTENI MASWATI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C380 9-03-2001

169

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS SIBONGILE MAGONGO OF P. O. BOX A870, MBABANE in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### LUVATSI LWAKALOBAMBA ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU
Registrar for the Protection of Names,
Uniforms and Badges

C381 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR EDWARD TSABEDZE OF P. O. BOX 107, PIGGS PEAK in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### BULANDZENI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C382 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR SIFISO GAMEDZE OF P. O. BOX 276, SITEKI in his capacity as Vice Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### EKUJABULENI VEGETABLE & PRODUCERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C383 9-03-2001

170

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR. BHEKINKOSI SHABANGU OF P. O. BOX 104, LAVUMISA in his capacity as Vice Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### MATSANJENI YOUTH ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C384 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR. PAT L. B. JELE OF P. O. BOX 415, BHUNYA in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

# LUPHUHLANGA MULTI-PURPOSE PROJECT ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C385 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR MICCAH GAMA OF P. O. BOX 3072, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SIPHEPHELO SENKHABA ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C386 9-03-2001

171

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS DUDU VILANE OF P.O. BOX 2409, MANZINI in her capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### LUNDZINDZANENI MULTI-PURPOSE ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C387 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR. WINSTON NGCAMPHALALA OF P. O. BOX 1595, MBABANE in his capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SIPHOCOSINI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C388 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR. SIMON M. DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 2032, MANZINI in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### KWENTA AKUFANI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C389 9-03-2001

172

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR ARTHUR SUKATI OF P. O. BOX 2325, MANZINI in his capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### AFRICAN SOLUTION MULTI-PURPOSE ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU
Registrar for the Protection of Names,
Uniforms and Badges

C390 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS PHUMZILE MATSENJWA OF P. O. BOX 118, LUVE in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### LIGOLIDE LETFU MGANWINI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C391 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR. MSHUMAYELI MKHONTA OF P. O. BOX 12, MANZINI in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

# DAMINI MULTI-PURPOSE ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C392 9-03-2001

173

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS ROSE THANDIE DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 304, BHUNYA in her capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SHALI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C393 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS N. C. DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 2195, MBABANE in her capacity as Committee Member of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SONKOSI FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C394 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR JOEL SHABANGU OF P.O. BOX 4263, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### KUKHANYAKWEZWE COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C395 9-03-2001

174

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR ALFRED W. DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 609, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### EYETHU FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C396 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS MAKHOSAZANA DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 1707, MANZINI in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### INATSI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C397 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR MATHOKOZA NHLENGETHWA OF P. O. BOX 18, MANZINI in his capacity as Secretary of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### NHLAMBAMASOKA MULTI-PURPOSE ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C398 9-03-2001

175

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR CELANI MHLANGA OF P.O. BOX 5814, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### THE FOUNTAIN OF GOD

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU

Registrar for the Protection of Names,
Uniforms and Badges

C399 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR. ENOCK S. MAVIMBELA OF P.O. BOX 392, SITEKI in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### MATSETSA SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C400 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS TINY BANDA OF P. O. BOX 57, MATATA in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

# PHUTFUMA GAMULA ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C401 9-03-2001

176

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MRS THANDIE MKHWANAZI OF P. O. BOX 70, MHLAMBANYATSI in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### ASIBE MOYA MUNYE ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C402 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MISS SIPHIWE SUKATI OF P. O. BOX 1142, MATSAPHA in her capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

# GACANI MASWATI KUNGANGANI ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C403 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR SICELO GAMA OF P.O. BOX 1309, MBABANE in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

# LUSABA STRONG FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C404 9-03-2001

177

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR DANIEL GAMA OF P. O. BOX 5152, MBABANE in his capacity as Public Relations Officer of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### ISIBUSISO DOC (CHURCH) SWAZILAND

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU
Registrar for the Protection of Names,
Uniforms and Badges

C405 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR THAMIE DLAMINI OF P. O. BOX 107, LUVE in his capacity as Chairman of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### INHLANGU FARMERS ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C406 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

Notice is hereby given that in terms of Section 5 of the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges Act No. 10 of 1969, an application by MR MPIYAKHE NTULI OF P.O. BOX 93, BIG BEND in his capacity as Chairperson of the Association has been made for the grant to Registration of the name

#### SITJIPILI MULTI - PROJECT ASSOCIATION

Any person or persons likely to be affected by the grant of the registration may at any time within a period of one month of the publication of this notice, give notice, of objection in writing on the prescribed form of objection and send same to the applicant.

G. D. NDLOVU Registrar for the Protection of Names, Uniforms and Badges

C407 9-03-2001

178

# NOTICE OF RATE ASSESSMENT FOR THE PERIOD: 01 APRIL 2001 - 31 MARCH 2002

#### CITY COUNCIL OF MBABANE

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 27 (1) of the Rating Act of 1995, that Council has levied the following differential property rates on each Lilangeni for land and improvements as per the Mbabane municipal valuation roll.

General Rate : 1.85%

# (A) Privately Owned Properties

# 1. Developed Residential properties

a) Land : 2.06% b) Improvements : 0.35%

#### 2. Developed Commercial Properties

a) Land : 6.21% b) Improvements : 1.04%

#### 3. Undeveloped Properties

a) Residential : 2.06% b) Commercial : 6.21%

#### (B) Government Properties

(C) Public Open Spaces

a) Developed Land	\$	2.33%
b) Improvements	€	2.33%
c) Vacant Land	•	2.33%

(D) Council Non-Exempt Properties : 0%

The rates become due and payable on the 25th April 2001 and the rate bills shall be mailed to property owners before this date.

0.86%

Section 30 of the Rating Act of 1995 provides for a penalty of 15% per annum to be charged on rates remaining unpaid after the expiry of two months from the date on which rates become due and payable.

#### Payment by Installment

The Act permits payment by instalments, and, ratepayers who wish to take advantage of this facility must contact the rating Section on or before 31st May 2001. No request to enter into an agreement for instalment payment shall be entertained after the 31st May 2001.

#### Notification of Postal Address

The attention of all property owners in the urban area of Mbabane is drawn to Section 37(4) and (5) of the rating Act of 1995 which reads as follows:

The owner/s of any immovable property shown in the valuation roll shall notify the local authority of his/her postal address within two weeks of acquiring such property and, thereafter, within two weeks of any change of his postal address.

179

Any owner who fails to comply with this requirement shall be guilty of an offence.

GIDEON MHLONGO
Town Clerk
City Council of Mbabane
Corner or Warner and Allister Miller Street
P. O. Box 1
Mbabane

C441 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: BONGANI SIBANGANI MVUBU ESTATE NO. ES228/99

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

ZWELENI MVUBU P. O. Box 40 Hlatikhulu R/N 63051

C417 9-03-2001

### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: MOSCOW SIPHO NKABINDZE ESTATE NO. EL148/99

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

KHANYISILE NKABINDZE P. O. Box 362 Siteki

C420 9-03-2001

180

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: FREDA MASEKO ESTATE NO. EM303/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

WANDILE MASEKO Private Bag 2 Kwaluseni

C430 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: LOBAMBA ISIAH DLAMINI ESTATE NO. EH264/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

MASOTJA DLAMINI P/B Kwaluseni St George Barracks

C433 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: ALBERT NGOLA MNISI ESTATE NO. EH236/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

GILBERT MNISI P. O. Box 149 Sidvokodvo

C435 9-03-2001

181

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: ALBERT FANA DLAMINI ESTATE NO. EM94/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

DUMSANI DLAMINI P. O. Box 80 Manzini

C421 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: BOY BALLANGE MASINA ESTATE NO. EH303/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

MRS LINDOKUHLE PATIENCE MASINA P. O. Box 21 Ezulwini

C423 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: BHEKI MANANA ESTATE NO. ES3/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 52 bis of the Administration of Estates Act No. 28/1902 that the First and Final Liquidation Account will lie open at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland Mbabane for a period of 21 days (twenty one days) from the date of publication of this Notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

LOMGCIBELO MANANA P. O. Box 440 Hlathi

C426 9-03-2001

182

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: NDUMISO DAVID NDZIMANDZE ESTATE NO. EL162/2000

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

SOLOMON NDZIMANDZE P. O. Box 22 Mpaka

C431 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: TIMOTHY MANDLENKHOSI SHABANGU ESTATE NO. EM10/2001

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

THABILE SHABANGU & SAMSON SHABANGU P. O. Box 15 Malkerns

C432 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: NJABULO MICHAEL DLAMINI ESTATE NO. EH346/2000

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

WINILE DLAMINI P. O. Box A3 Mayiwane

C434 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: ZONDWAKO K. KHUMALO ESTATE NO. EP5/2001

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

MPIYAKHE KHUMALO P. O. Box 560 Piggs Peak

C436 9-03-2001

183

# NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: PAULINE DORIS MAMBA ESTATE NO. EH283/97

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 51 bis of the Administration of Estate Act No. 28 of 1902 that the first and final Liquidation and Distribution Account will lie open for inspection at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland at Mbabane and the office of the Regional Administrator (Hhohho) for a period of Twenty One (21) days from the date of appearance of this notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

RJS PERRY P. O. Box 4869 Mbabane

C442 9-03-2001

### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: DOUGLAS JAMES CALDWELL ESTATE NO. EH203/2000

Notice is hereby given in terms of Section 51 bis of the Administration of Estate Act No. 28 of 1902 that the first and final Liquidation and Distribution Account will lie open for inspection at the office of the Master of the High Court of Swaziland at Mbabane for a period of Twenty One (21) days from the date of publication of this notice.

Any person objecting to the account may lodge his/her objection in writing in duplicate with the Master of the High Court at any time before expiry of the said period.

DATED AT MBABANE ON THIS 7TH DAY OF MARCH, 2001

MILLIN & CURRIE
Incorporating
R.D Friedlander & Co.
Attorneys for Executor
1st Floor Development House
P. O. Box A240
Swazi Plaza

C443 2x16-03-2001

# NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: SAUL MNDENI SHABALALA ESTATE NO. EH123/99

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

Q. M. MABUZA (ATTORNEYS) Executrix Dative for the Estate Amalgam House Ngwane Street P. O. Box 202 Manzini

C409 9-03-2001

184

# NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: VALENTINE MOTSA ESTATE NO. EM90/2001

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

JOHN NCENCE MOTSA P. O. Box 60 Kwaluseni

C425 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: CAIPHUS MANGISI HLOPHE ESTATE NO. EM49/2001

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

SIBONGILE HLOPHE P. O. Box 233 Bhunya

C427 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: JOSEPH K. SHIBA ESTATE NO. EM414/2000

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

JOYCE SHIBA (NEE MSIBI) P. O. Box 20 Mankayane

C428 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: JOHN M. MASUKU ESTATE NO. EH13/2001

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

PHUMZILE MASUKU P. O. Box 1156 Manzini

C429 9-03-2001

185

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: HAPPINESS VANCASTLE NEE DLAMINI ESTATE NO. EM430/2000

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

ANTHONY VANCASTLE P. O. Box 47 Ezulwini Swaziland

C418 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: ELIAS N. SHONGWE ESTATE NO. EH295/2000

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

KHANYISILE SHONGWE P. O. Box 5209 Mbabane

C419 9-03-2001

### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: SIKELELA O. DLAMINI ESTATE NO. EM337/2000

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

> OWEN DLAMINI P. O. Box 3720 Mbabane

C422 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: MESHACK SIPHO DLAMINI ESTATE NO. ES1/2001

Debtors and Creditors in the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to Iodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30)days after the date of publication of this notice.

> REJOICE ZODWA DLAMINI P. O. Box 228 Nhlangano

C424 9-03-2001

186

# NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: DANIEL M. MLIPHA ESTATE NO. ES284/2000

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30) days after the date of publication of this notice.

MRS REBECCA MLIPHA P. O. Box 13 Gege

C437 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

# ESTATE LATE: ELIAS G. MNCINA ESTATE NO. EP3/2001

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30) days after the date of publication of this notice.

> CATHERINE MNCINA P. O. Box 12 Luve

C438 9-03-2001

#### NOTICE

#### ESTATE LATE: ROBERT M. SIMELANE ESTATE NO. ES12/2001

Debtors and Creditors for the abovementioned estate are hereby asked to lodge their claims and pay their debts with the undersigned within thirty (30) days after the date of publication of this notice.

MUMSY SIMELANE P. O. Box 1107 Manzini

C439 9-03-2001

# NOTICE

# NHLANGANO TOWN COUNCIL - RATES NOTICE

In terms of Section 27 of the Rating Act 1995 all property owners within the Nhlangano Urban Area are hereby notified as follows:

- A. Rates have been made for the past year
  All rate payers are requested to contact the Town Council Offices for the amount.
- B. The Rates are payable on or before 30th April 2001.
- C. A penalty at the rate of 15% will be levied in respect of any rate remaining unpaid after the expiry of two months from the 30th April 2001.

E.M. MOTSA Town Clerk

C440 9-03-2001

The Government Printer, Mbabane

# SUPPLEMENT TO

# THE

# SWAZILAND GOVERNMENT

# **GAZETTE**

VOL. XXXIX]

MBABANE, Friday, MARCH 9th., 2001

[No. 666

# CONTENTS

No.	Pa	ago
	PART B - ACTS	
2.	The Tourism Authority Act, 2001	SI
	PART C - LEGAL NOTICES	
2.	Corrigendum: The Appointment of the Swaziland National Population Council (Amendmen Notice, 2001	
36.	The Stock Diseases (Foot and Mouth Disease No. 1) Regulations, 2001	<b>310</b>
37.	Declaration of Lavumisa Township (Extension No. 2) Regulations, 2001	312
39.	Revocation of Appointment of Co-opted Member of the Labour Advisory Board Notice, 2001	313
40.	Appointment of Co-opted Members of the Labour Advisory Board Notice, 2001	314

# THE TOURISM AUTHORITY ACT, 2001 (Act No. 2 of 2001)



I ASSENT

MSWATI III King of Swaziland

19th February 2001

# AN ACT entitled

An Act to make provision for the establishment of the Swaziland Tourism Authority.

ENACTED by the King and the Parliament of Swaziland.

#### ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

- Short title and commencement.
- Interpretation.
- 3. Establishment of the Swaziland Tourism Authority.
- 4. Objectives of the Authority.
- 5. Functions of the Authority.
- 6. Powers of the Authority.
- 7. Establishment and Composition of the Board of Directors.
- 8. Disqualification for appointment to the Board.
- 9. Vacation of Office.
- 10. Ordinary Meetings and Procedures of the Board.
- 11. Special Meetings of the Board.
- 12. Committees of the Board.13. Appointment of Chief Executive Officer and Staff.
- 14. Termination of Appointment of Chief Executive Officer.
- 15. Duties of the Chief Executive Officer.
- 16. Appointment of Chief Financial Officer.
- 17. Duties of Chief Financial Officer.
- 18. Termination of Appointed Chief Financial Officer.
- 19. Funds of the Authority.
- 20. Annual programmes and budget of the Authority.
- 21. Accounts of the Authority.
- 22. Audit of Authority's Accounts.
- 23. Financial Year.
- 24. Report on the activities of the Authority.
- 25. Establishment of Fund.
- 26. Designated Tourist Facility.
- 27. Regulations.

#### Short title and commencement.

1. This Act may be cited as the Swaziland Tourism Authority Act, 2001, and shall come into force on a date to be appointed by the Minister by Notice published in the Gazette.

# Interpretation.

- 2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires -
  - "Authority" means the Swaziland Tourism Authority constituted in terms of section 3;
  - "Board" means the Swaziland Tourism Authority Board constituted in terms of section 7;
  - "Committee" means a committee of the Board constituted in terms of section 12;
  - "domestic tourist" means any person normally resident in Swaziland, who travels within the borders of the country to any of the designated tourist facilities;
  - "financial year" means the financial year of the Authority as set out in terms of section 23;
  - "fund" means the Fund referred to in section 25;
  - "member" means a member of the Board:
  - "Minister" means the Minister responsible for Tourism.
  - "operator" means a person who conducts or operates a tourist facility;
  - "tourist" means a person who spends at least a night in Swaziland for any one or more of the following purposes -
  - (a) holiday;
  - (b) sports and recreation;
  - (c) study;
  - (d) religion;
  - (e) business;
  - (f) Cultural Activities;
  - (g) meetings or conferences;
  - "tourism industry" means any business, enterprise or activity which provides tourist facilities or related services including cultural, environmental and local communities that are directly involved in tourism:
  - "visitor" means any person who travels to a place other than his usual place of residence or business for a period of less than a year and whose main purpose is other than the exercise of an activity remunerated from within that place.

#### Establishment of the Swaziland Tourism Authority

- 3. (1) There is hereby established the Swaziland Tourism Authority, which shall be a body corporate, having perpetual succession and a common seal, capable of suing and being sued in its name.
- (2) The Authority shall be a category A public enterprise for purposes of the Public Enterprises (Control and Monitoring) Act, 1989.

# Objectives of the Authority

- 4. The Objectives of the Authority are to -
  - (a) develop the tourism sector as a national priority in an environmentally sustainable and culturally acceptable manner;
  - (b) co-ordinate and facilitate the implementation of Government policies and strategies on tourism;
  - (c) market Swaziland as a tourism destination through the provision of a platform for industry stakeholders:
  - (d) encourage, facilitate and promote local and foreign investment in the tourism industry;
     and
  - (e) ensure the contribution of tourism to the socio-economic development and continued improvement of quality of life in the Kingdom of Swaziland.

# Functions of the Authority

- 5. (1) The functions of the Authority are to -
  - (a) translate the general and specific objectives of the National Tourism Policy into strategies and action plans, for effective and efficient implementation of the Policy;
  - (b) advise government and stakeholders on tourism trends, activities and all matters relating to tourism development, thereby optimizing investment in the industry and facilitating the continuing evaluation of tourism policy and objectives;
  - (c) establish Swaziland's image as a distinctive, friendly, peaceful, safe and very desirable country to visit, through specific marketing and public relations campaigns, including promotional activities and being a mouthpiece for the tourism industry both domestically and internationally.
  - (d) develop and market the tourism industry through sound planning and consultation with stakeholders and to undertake promotional campaigns, either singularly or jointly with industry stakeholders, in local, region and international markets, in a manner most appropriate for applying the resources available for such activities;
  - (e) raise development, promotional and administrative funding through, inter alia, the implementation of tourism levies and other charges, and to otherwise attract, facilitate and utilize whatever sources of finances that may be available to further the development in Swaziland;
  - (f) research and advise Government on suitable funding strategies relating to the development and marketing of tourism;

- (g) co-ordinate information gathering for the tourism industry, through research and the development of tourism databases, to be made available to the industry for planning and decision-making purposes;
- (h) facilitate the development of business management and marketing skills amongst emerging entrepreneurs through training and development initiatives;
- promote and facilitate the development of tourism infrastructure, facilities and services in Swaziland, which are either specifically identified as of key importance to the development of the National Tourism Product, or which comply with the guidelines and objectives of the National Tourism Policy;
- define strategic zones for tourism development in order to focus developmental efforts for maximum long-term socio-economic benefit and to adequately motivate and ensure that potential tourism opportunities are not compromised by alien development;
- (k) liaise with Government Ministries and departments, local authorities, or other stututory bodies in order to achieve the objectives of the National Tourism Policy;
- provide advice and facilitate interaction with any bodies officially mandated with promoting local and foreign investment in Swaziland;
- (m) identify and encourage expansion and new investment by the existing tourism industry in Swaziland;
- (n) advise and assist Government in all matters pertaining to regional and international cooperation in the sphere of tourism development; and
- (o) do all such things as are necessary or incidental or conducive to the functions specified in this Act.
- (2) In the performance of its functions, the Authority shall have regard to the environmental impact of the activities which constitute the tourism industry.

# Powers of the Authority

- For the better exercise of its functions, the Authority shall have the power to -
  - (a) hold, manage, develop, let, hire, buy or subscribe for or otherwise acquire or sell or otherwise dispose of hypothecate or otherwise deal in immovable property of any sort; open and operate banking accounts and make, draw, accept or endorse negotiable instruments in the ordinary course of business;
  - (b) make representations to any public official, person, body or Minister in pursuit of its functions;
  - (c) instruct any public official or authority to decide and act promptly and in accordance with written law on any matter pertaining to the execution of its functions under this Act;
  - (d) investigate complaints made by tourists, inquire or cause to be inquired into the reasons for such a complaint and to report cases of laxity, inefficiency and ineptitude by any public official or tourist facility in the performance of his or its duties in connection with the National Tourism Policy.

# Establishment and Composition of the Board of Directors

- 7. (1) There is hereby established a Board of Directors of the Authority which shall be the governing body of the Authority and shall be responsible for carrying out the functions and exercising the powers conferred on the Authority.
- (2) The Board shall consist of not more than nine members appointed in terms of section 6 of the Public Enterprise (Control and Monitoring) Act, 1989, made up as follows -
  - (a) the Senior Tourism Officer or representative in the Ministry responsible for Tourism;
  - (b) the Principal Secretary or representative in the Ministry responsible for Finance;
  - (c) a representative of the Swaziland National Trust Commission;
  - (d) the Chief Executive Officer appointed in terms of Section 13 who shall be the secretary of the Board;
  - (e) subject to section 8, not more than five members, three of whom are directly involved in tourism;
  - (f) all of whom shall be appointed by the Minister.
- (3) The members of the Board shall be appointed for a period not exceeding three years on such terms and conditions as the Minister may determine.
- (4) A member, other than a Principal Secretary, may be appointed for only two further terms after the expiry of the initial period of his appointment.
  - (5) The Minister shall appoint the Chairperson from amongst the members of the Board.

#### Disqualification for appointment to the Board.

- 8. (1) A person shall not qualify for appointment as a member if -
  - (a) he is not a citizen of Swaziland or ordinarily resident in Swaziland;
  - (b) he has been declared insolvent and has not been rehabilitated;
  - (c) within a period of five years preceding the date of appointment, he has been convicted in Swaziland, or in any other country, of an offence involving fraud or dishonesty;
  - (d) within a period of five years preceding the date of appointment, he has been convicted in Swaziland, or in any other country, of an offence and was sentenced to a period of imprisonment without the option of a fine; or
  - (e) he is of unsound mind.

# Vacation of office.

- 9. (1) A member shall vacate office if he -
  - (a) is absent from two consecutive meetings of the Board without leave of the Chairperson;
  - (b) tenders his resignation in writing addressed to the Minister; or

- (c) he ceases to reside in Swaziland.
- (2) If a member vacates office or is disqualified from being a member after his appointment, the Minister shall, subject to section 8, appoint a person to fill in the vacancy for the period left by that member.

Ordinary meetings and procedures of the Board.

- 10. (1) The Board shall hold its first meeting on a date and at a place fixed by the Minister, and shall thereafter, meet for the dispatch of business at such time and place as the Chairperson may determine.
  - (2) The Board shall hold no fewer than four meetings in each financial year.
- (3) If the Chairperson is absent from any meeting of the Board, the members present may elect a member to preside over that meeting.
- (4) Five members, one of whom shall be the Principal Secretary of Finance or his representative or Senior Tourism Officer or his representative, shall form a quorum at any meeting of the Board.
  - (5) Decisions taken shall be by a majority vote at any meeting for the Board.
- (6) A member present at a meeting shall have one vote on any matter before the Board and in the event of an equality of votes, the Chairperson presiding over the meeting shall have a casting vote in addition to his deliberative vote.
  - (7) The Board shall regulate its procedure.

Special meetings of the Board.

- 11. (1) Upon the request of the Minister or Board Members forming a quorum the Chairperson shall convene a special meeting.
- (2) Notice of a special meeting shall be sent to each member not later than 48 hours before the meeting and shall specify the business or agenda of the special meeting.

#### Committees of the Board.

- 12. (1) For the exercise of its functions, the Board may establish Committees in which the Board may vest such of its functions as it considers appropriate.
- (2) On the establishment of a committee, the Board shall appoint at least one of its members to be a member of the committee, and that member or one of those members, as the case may be, shall be Chairperson of the Committee.
- (3) Meetings of a committee may be convened at any time and place determined by the Chairperson of the Committee.

Appointment of Chief Executive Officer and staff.

- 13. (1) The Minister shall appoint a person with extensive tourism experience as the Chief Executive Officer of the Authority in accordance with section 8 of the Public Enterprises (Control and Monitoring) Act, 1989, on such terms and conditions as the Minister may determine.
- (2) The Chief Executive Officer shall, with the approval of the Board, appoint such staff of the Authority as may be necessary for the proper performance of the functions of the Authority.

(3) The salaries, wages or other remuneration of the staff shall be determined by the Board.

Termination of Appointment of the Chief Executive Officer.

- 14. The appointment of the Chief Executive Officer shall be terminated in the manner provided for in the Public Enterprise (Control and Monitoring) Act, 1989 where he -
  - (a) violates the terms and conditions of his appointment; or
  - (b) fails to carry out any of his duties.

Duties of the Chief Executive Officer.

- 15. The Chief Executive Officer shall -
  - (a) be responsible for the day to day administration of the Authority;
  - (b) carry out or perform any duties which are expedient for the achievement of the purposes of this Act, subject to any specific or general directives of the Board;
  - (c) prepare a budget including the staff complement for the Authority for approval by the Board.

Appointment of Chief Financial Officer.

16. There shall be appointed a Chief Financial Officer as provided in section 8 (2) of the Public Enterprises (Monitoring and Control) Act, 1989.

Duties of the Chief Financial Officer.

- 17. The Chief Financial Officer shall -
  - keep all proper books of accounts and other books and records in relation to the funds, undertakings, activities and property of the Authority;
    - (b) prepare such statements of accounts as may be necessary to indicate the financial status of the Authority at the end of each financial year;
    - (c) cause the accounts of the Authority to be examined, audited and reported on annually by auditors appointed by the Board;
    - (d) carry out other duties assigned to him by the Chief Executive Officer;
    - (e) be answerable to the Chief Executive Officer.

Termination of appointment of the Chief Financial Officer.

- 18. The appointment of the Chief Financial Officer shall be terminated in the manner provided in the Public Enterprises (Control and Monitoring) Act, 1989 where -
  - (a) he violates the terms and conditions of his appointment; or
  - (b) he fails to carry out any of his duties.

#### Funds of the Authority

- 19. (1) The funds of the Authority shall consist of all monies -
  - (i) received as remuneration for its services;
  - (ii) appropriated by Parliament for purposes of this Act;
  - (iii) donated to the Authority for purposes of this Act.
  - (2) The Authority shall, out of its funds:
    - pay to the members of the Board such remuneration and allowances as approved by the Minister:
    - (ii) pay salaries, wages and allowances to the employees of the Authority;
    - (iii) pay or authorize the payment of all such sums of money as may be legally due from the Authority.

# Annual programmes and budget of the Authority.

- 20. (1) Before the beginning of each financial year, and, on or before such date as the Minister may direct, the Authority shall prepare and submit to the Minister for his approval:
  - (a) a programme of the projects and activities which the Authority seeks to undertake during that financial year; and
  - (b) a budget showing the income and expenditure which the Authority will incur in respect of that financial year.
- (2) During the course of a financial year, the Authority may submit to the Minister a supplementary budget relating to anticipated income and expenditure which was not provided for in the annual budget.
- (3) A supplementary budget shall form part of the annual budget of the Authority for the financial year to which it relates.
- (4) The Authority shall furnish the Minister with such additional information in regard to any budget submitted as the Minister may require.

# Accounts of the Authority.

- 21. (1) The Authority shall keep proper books of accounts and other records relating to such accounts in respect of all its activities, funds or assets.
- (2) The Authority shall prepare and submit to the Minister an audited statement of accounts in respect of each financial year, within ninety days after the end of that financial year.

# Audit of Authority's accounts.

22. (1) A reputable firm of auditors shall be appointed in the manner provided in the Public Enterprises (Control and Monitoring) Act, 1989, as auditors of the Authority for such period as the Minister shall determine.

- (2) A person shall not be appointed an auditor if he -
  - (a) is a member of the Board or an employee of the Authority;
  - (b) is a partner of a member of the Board or a partner of an employee of the Authority;
  - (c) is an employer or employee of a member of the Board or of the Authority; or
  - (d) has any pecuniary interest in the Authority or in any of its activities.

#### Financial Year.

23. The Financial Year of the Authority shall be from the 1st April in a calendar year to the 31st March in the next calendar year, unless the Minister indicates otherwise by Notice published in the Gazette.

# Report on the Activities of the Authority.

24. At the end of each financial year, the Authority shall present to the Minister an annual report on its activities in relation to that financial year and the Minister shall in turn present such report to Parliament.

### Establishment of Fund.

- 25. (1) The Minister may, in consultation with the Minister for Finance, establish by Regulation, a Fund to be known as the Swaziland Tourism Authority Fund.
- (2) In establishing the Fund, the Minister shall provide for its functions, composition and administration.

# Designated Tourist Facility.

- 26. The Minister, after consultation with the Authority, may, by Notice in the Gazette, declare that:
  - (a) any service provided for tourists;
  - (b) any premises or place in or which any service referred to in paragraph (a); or
  - (c) any premises, place or thing which in the Minister's opinion affords amenity to tourists, be designated a tourist facility.

#### Regulations.

27. The Minister may, in consultation with the Authority make Regulations in order to carry into effect the principles and purposes of this Act.

#### CORRIGENDUM

# THE COMMISSION OF ENQUIRY ACT, 1963 (Act No. 35 of 1963)

# THE APPOINTMENT OF THE SWAZILAND NATIONAL POPULATION COUNCIL (AMENDMENT) NOTICE, 2001 (Under section 3)

#### **LEGAL NOTICE NO. 2 OF 2001**

Legal Notice No. 2 of 2001 is corrected under section 2 of the Notice in respect of the name of the Indvuna, the name "Mashikizela Ndwandwe" is replaced with the name "Raymond Nxumalo".

# E. M. HLOPHE Principal Secretary

#### LEGAL NOTICE NO. 36 OF 2001

ANIMAL DISEASE ACT, 1965 (Act No. 7 of 1965)

THE STOCK DISEASES (FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE NO. 1)
REGULATIONS, 2001
(Under Section 3)

In exercise of the powers conferred by Section 3 of the Animal Diseases Act 1965, the Minister for Agriculture and Cooperatives hereby makes the following Regulations:

# Citation and Commencement

1. These Regulations may be cited as the Stock Diseases (Foot and Mouth Disease No. 1) Regulations 2001 and shall be deemed to have come into force on 15th January 2001.

Declaration of Foot and Mouth Disease Guard Areas

2. The areas falling under the diptank areas specified in the First and Second Schedules to this Notice are hereby declared Foot and Mouth Disease Infected Area and Foot and Mouth Disease Surveillance Area respectively.

# Prohibition of Movement of Animals and Animal Products

3. (1) The movement of animals and animal products out of the Infected Area is hereby prohibited. Any movement of animals and animal products out of the Surveillance Area is restricted. Movement of such into the Infected and Surveillance Areas other than in accordance with the written permission of the Director of Veterinary and Livestock Services or his appointed representatives is prohibited.

# Movement of Persons, Vehicles and Containers

4. Vehicles, containers and people moving in and out of the Guard Areas may be subjected to the necessary searches and sanitary measures prescribed under these regulations.

# Presentation of Susceptible Animals for Examination and Testing

5. Owners of all susceptible animals in the Guard Areas shall present the animals to the dip tank areas specified in Schedule 1 and 2 for examination testing and inoculation as is necessary and are called upon to do so.

# Destruction of Infected Animals

6. All susceptible animals found to be infected or reacting positive for the disease agent in the Guard Areas shall be destroyed by the Veterinary, Police and Defence Force Personnel.

# Offences and Penalties

7. Any person who contravenes the provisions or fails to comply with the requirements of the regulations commits an offence and shall be liable, on conviction, to a fine not exceeding Six Hundred Emalangeni (E600.00) or imprisonment to a term not exceeding two (2) years or to both.

# C. T. NKWANYANA Acting Principal Secretary

# FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE GUARD AREAS

#### SCHEDULE 1

#### FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE INFECTED AREA

<u>Place</u>	Tank Area	<u>Place</u>	Tank Area
Ndlalambi	5	Manjengeni	24
Mcuba	7	Nsonyama	119
Mboma	11	Zinyane	128
Lugongodlwane	19	Mangololo	166
Ntsinini	20	Maboko	183
Bhazara	22	Masheleleni	190
Shumi	23	Engweni	871

SCHEDULE 2
FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE SURVEILLANCE AREA

Place	Tank Area	<b>Place</b>	Tank Area
Mooiplaas	. 1	Bulandzeni	43
Mawasha	3	Mzimnene	44
Ntintinyane	4	Sidwashini	45
Ngonini	8	Mgobodzi	118
Herefords	10	Magidza	127
Vusweni	14	Gubhela	137
Jacks	18	Mpofu II	143
Mpofu I	29	Magoga	147
Nkamazi	28	Nkonjaneni	165
Lubisane	30	Ludzibini	193
Sokonzaphi	32		

# LEGAL NOTICE NO. 37 OF 2001

THE CROWN LANDS DISPOSAL ACT, 1911 (Act No. 13 of 1911)

# DECLARATION OF LAVUMISA TOWNSHIP (EXTENSION NO. 2) REGULATIONS, 2001 (Under Section 12)

In exercise of the powers conferred by Section 12 of the Crown Lands Disposal Act, 1911, the Minister for Housing and Urban Development hereby makes the following regulations:

#### Citation and Commencement.

1. The Regulations may be cited as the Lavumisa Township (Extension No. 2) Regulations, 2001 and shall come into force on the date of publication in the gazette.

Establishment of Township and alteration of the General plan.

2. The following land is hereby proclaimed and established as a Township:-

CERTAIN : Portion 13 of Farm No. 1170 situate in the Shiselweni District, Swaziland.

MEASURING: 40,4546 (four Zero comma four five four six) Hectares.

HELD

- : (a) By the Crown under Certificate of Registered Title No. 266/1999 the 15th July, 1999, comprising of 312 (three hundred and twelve) Lots Numbered 123 - 434 and roads as will more fully appear from General Plan S.G No. S. 61/1998 approved by the Surveyor-General on the 17th June, 1998.
  - (b) The Surveyor-General shall alter the General Plan so as to indicate the name and Lot Numbers assigned by these Regulations to the Township and endorse the General Plan S.G. No. S. 61/1998 accordingly.

Endorsement of Title Deeds and opening of Register.

- 3. The Registrar of Deeds shall:-
  - (a) Make necessary endorsement on the relevant title deeds, and
  - (b) Open the necessary register in connection with the Township.

P. D. NKAMBULE Acting Principal Secretary

Mbabane

### LEGAL NOTICE NO. 39 OF 2001

THE EMPLOYMENT ACT, 1980 (Act No. 5 of 1980)

REVOCATION OF APPOINTMENT OF CO-OPTED MEMBER OF THE LABOUR ADVISORY BOARD NOTICE, 2001 (Under section 20)

It is notified for general information that

#### MR. VINCENT NCONGWANE'S

appointment as a member of the Employment and Human Resources Development Drafting Committee, is revoked, by the Labour Advisory Board, with effect from the 27th February, 2001.

M. VILAKATI
Principal Secretary
Ministry of Enterprise and Employment

# LEGAL NOTICE NO. 40 OF 2001

# THE EMPLOYMENT ACT, 1980 (Act No. 5 of 1980)

# APPOINTMENT OF CO-OPTED MEMBER OF THE LABOUR ADVISORY BOARD NOTICE, 2001 (Under section 20)

It is notified for general information that

# MR. JIMSON GWEBU - Worker's Representative

has been co-opted by the Labour Advisory Board, in terms of section 20(2) of the Employment Act, 1980, as a member of the Employment and Human Resources Development Drafting Committee, as defined in Legal Notice No. 39 of 2000, with effect from the 28th February, 2001 and

#### MR. EPRAEM DLAMINI

shall be an alternate member in the event the co-opted member is for any reason unable to attend the Committee's business.

M. VILAKATI Principal Secretary Ministry of Enterprise and Employment